Town of Eden

71 Old Schoolhouse Rd

Eden Mills, VT  05653

Minutes of Regular Meeting, October 22, 2018
The Eden Selectboard met at the Town Office on October 22, 2018.  Present at the meeting were:  Ricky Morin, Adam Degree, George Sheldrick, Kurt Salvas, Sherry Heckler, Jubal Durivage, John Savage, Candy Vear and Tracey Morin.

1. Ricky opened the meeting at 6:00PM. 

To accommodate those present, the Selectboard moved to:

4.
Eden Cemetery Commissioners – Land Swap or ROW w/Kurt Salvas:  Alderfer Enterprises has purchased the lots behind the Eden Cemetery.  Kurt will be working on the development of these lots and was looking to either swap or purchase a ROW to access these lots from Parsonage Rd.  Kurt has spoken with an attorney who advised this would need to go through the Act 250 process.  After further thought Kurt has now decided an agreement to cross the back corner of town property for a limited period will be sufficient if the town and cemetery commissioners are agreeable.  The Cemetery Commission will not meet again until April, 2019.  The Selectboard asked to invite them to the special meeting held directly following Town Meeting, 2019.  In the interim, Tracey will work with Alderfer Enterprises on an agreement for use of town property to be reviewed and executed at the special meeting if all parties are in agreement.
2. John Savage – NHP/Eden Fire Dept:  
a.
John wished to update the Selectboard on several items.  Both the NHP/Eden and Hyde Park Fire Depts attended the last meeting of the Hyde Park Selectboard to discuss budget concerns. The departments have been attending Hyde Park Selectboard meetings since July to deal with these concerns and hopefully maintain the emergency services established in the two departments within budget constraints.  John would like a joint meeting with the two Selectboards to go over next year’s budget.  (Later in the meeting, John called to set the date of October 29th at 7PM.  This special meeting will be warned.)  
b.
Emergency Generator:  The town of Hyde Park has purchased for the NHP/Eden Fire Dept a 22kw generator, covering the cost of purchase.  NHP/Eden Fire has installed the pad and needs to cover the cost of installation estimated at $3,100.  Adam made the motion to pay the full amount of the installation of the generator at NHP/Eden Fire Department, not to exceed $3,100, taking the funds from the American Gift Fund.  All agreed this shows Eden’s continued commitment to support the joint department.  Approved.

c.
New Fire Truck:  In negotiations with the truck company and their desire to use this truck at an equipment show prior to delivery, the company offered a trade in for the old truck of $12,000.  A check for these funds will come to the department.  John would like to utilize these monies in their equipment fund to purchase additional truck equipment initially planned to be spread over the next several years budgets.  George made the motion to put Eden’s 50% share of the funds received for the sale of the old fire truck into the NHP/Eden Fire Departments Equipment Fund for future purchases of equipment.  Approved.
d.
911 Signs:  The fire department will be working to install residential 911 signs purchased by the town.  Contacting dig safe was discussed.  John estimates the entire process will take about three years to complete.  Candy asked to be notified prior to them starting this project so that it may be advertised so residents are aware of what is happening at their property sites.

e.
Insurance ratings for fire coverage:  John is meeting to discuss the ISO ratings for North Hyde Park and Eden.  Recent calls from insurance companies has identified that the current “auto alarm” system of having two units from Hyde Park respond with NHP/Eden along with adjoining mutual aid response from other Lamoille County towns does help with individual cost of fire insurance despite the identified ISO ratings.

f.
John asked to be kept appraised of the Knowles Flat Rd public notice/updates for planning of response routes.

Returning to the agenda:

3. Additions & Deletions to the Agenda:  None.
5.
Eden Youth Sports Committee – Letter of Interest, Susan Demers:  Susan’s letter of interest was reviewed.  George made the motion to appoint Susan Demers to EYSC until Town Meeting, 2019.  Approved.
6.
Citizen Input:  None at this time.
7.
Approve the Minutes of October 8, 2018 (2) regular & special, October 12, 2018, October 16, 2018 and October 18, 2018, special meetings:  Adam made the motion to approve the minutes of October 8, 2018 (2) regular & special, October 12, 2018, October 16, 2018 and October 18, 2018, special meetings as written.  Approved.

8.
Beach Update:  None at this time.
9.
Dog Officer Update:  None at this time.
10.
Constable Update:  None at this time.

11.
Health Officer Update:  None at this time.

12.
Road Commissioner Report:

a.
Update Knowles Flat Twin Culverts:  Due to materials on site, the State of Vermont wrote requesting permission to calibrate their drilling equipment during November.  The Selectboard did not see any reason to refuse this request.
b.
Update Heath Gravel Pit – Gravel crushing: Act 250 Permit Amendment was approved.  Ricky reported that McCullough’s had moved to the site and started crushing today. 
c.
Update Griggs Rd Bus Turnaround:  Ricky gathered landowner contact info in anticipation of meeting with each to determine if the existing site or another is needed.  The Selectboard will not support/maintain a bus turnaround in a private drive, it must be the town designated spot.
d.
Camp Road:  Ricky was contacted by a contractor working on an adjoining property replacing a septic system.  A berm along the roadside was requested to prevent water runoff from the roadway going onto the property, protecting the new septic system.  Doing so would have diverted water onto another property.  Also requested was for the town to armor the roadside.  During excavation, existing armor was uncovered.  Neither request was something the town was open to doing.
e.
Update of other activities of Highway Dept.:  There is a little clean up left to do at the Knowles Flat #13-8 culvert site and shoulders on Knowles Flat paving project.  Tracey inquired if the lines and poles at the culvert site had been moved by VEC and Consolidated Communications – No.  They will be contacted again.  An extension of one year has been granted for the Better Back Roads Square Rd grant.  LCPC has applied on behalf of Eden for the Better Back Roads 2019 grant to develop the MRGP inventory.  No additional information has been received on the design for the MRGP grant at the East Hill Rd location visited by State officials on the 12th and 18th.  The property owner will be responsible for any/all work along the intermittent stream that crosses their property.
13.
Gihon Trac Packers – VAST Landowner Permission Form – sign:  This annual form allows the use of town and school property by the local club for their established trail system.  Previous discussion with the town attorney had determined this agreement was acceptable for its purpose with no additional agreement needed.  George made the motion to sign the VAST landowner agreement form.  Adam seconded the motion.  Approved and signed.
14.
Listers – Errors & omissions Report (2):  the two notifications received from the Listers office were reviewed.  It was noted that the two reports had only one signature, not the majority of the Listers board.  Before considering approval of the changes to the grand list, the Selectboard asked that the Listers attend the next meeting to answer questions about these two reports and have the notices signed by both Listers.

15.
Emergency Generator Maintenance Agreements for 2019 (Town & School):  Annual maintenance agreements from Brook Field Service were reviewed.  Rates for Program #1 were compared from previous years.  Per the town’s agreement with the school for their use of the town owned generator, the school district reimburses the town for this annual cost.  Adam made the motion to sign the town and school generator annual maintenance agreements for Program #1, billing the school district for the annual cost of $606.  George seconded the motion.  Approved and signed.

16.
Town properties, old house site @ LERA & old schoolhouse lot on Tree Farm Rd – Inquiry on whether or not town would want to sell – James Wood:  The Selectboard discussed these two properties.  The LERA site is currently being surveyed and research would need to be completed on: (1) how the land was acquired and how sale funds must be used; (2) how would the sale of this land affect the current septic design.  The Selectboard agreed that consideration of any sale of town property would need to be brought before the townspeople for vote at town meeting.  
17.
Ratify Additions & Deletions of October 8, 2018 meeting:

a.
Discussion of G1 Holdings Settlement monies public comments and set date of November 12th to meet with trustees.

b.
Review of, motion and approval to submit letter of support for LCBP 2019 Grant application.
c.
Review of BCBS health plan information.
Adam made the motion to ratify the additions and deletions of the October 8, 2018 meeting as listed in #17 (a-c).  George seconded the motion.  Approved.

18. FYI:

a.
G1 Holdings Settlement update on distribution of funds – November 26, 2018.  The date has changed from the 12th to the 26th per State request.
19.
Any other business:  
a.
Candy provided an update on the BCBS health plan options.  The annual increase will be 5% on the current plan.  If desired, VLCT will come to speak to the Selectboard and employees on plan options and cost.
b.
Tracey responded to NEMS request to meet to discuss their 2019 budget suggesting the November 12th or December 10th meetings.

c.
An email from Mark Roy in regard to town provisions of the Morin Salvage Yard permit was reviewed.

d.
Information from LCPC on how Hyde Park established its Stormwater Capital Reserve Fund in anticipation of the MRGP requirements was reviewed.  It was determined these funds within the highway budget, if not used during the fiscal year would automatically go into the Highway Reserve Fund for use as needed.

e.
Reminder to the Selectboard of the November 6th General Election.  Counters are needed that evening at 7PM.

20.
Sign orders (5):  Five (5) orders were reviewed and signed.  These included the payment for paving Knowles Flat Rd:  Pike Industries, $112,163.08.  George made the motion to use monies from the Highway Reserve Fund to cover the Knowles Flat Rd. paving expense of $112,163.08 to Pike Industries.  Approved.  Candy asked Ricky to review invoices received from Needham Electric for electrical repairs at the town garage.
21.
Adjourn:  Ricky made the motion to adjourn at 8:45PM.  George seconded the motion.  Approved.
Unapproved minutes. 
Tracey Morin

Town Administrative Assistant 
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